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From the winner of the Nobel Prize for Literature and author of the Cairo Trilogy, comes
Akhenaten, a fascinating work of fiction about the most infamous pharaoh of ancient Egypt.In
this beguiling novel, originally published in Arabic in 1985, Mahfouz tells with extraordinary
insight the story of the "heretic pharaoh," or "sun king,"--the first known monotheistic ruler--
whose iconoclastic and controversial reign during the 18th Dynasty (1540-1307 B.C.) has
uncanny resonance with modern sensibilities. Narrating the novel is a young man with a passion
for the truth, who questions the pharaoh's contemporaries after his horrible death--including
Akhenaten's closest friends, his most bitter enemies, and finally his enigmatic wife, Nefertiti--in
an effort to discover what really happened in those strange, dark days at Akhenaten's court. As
our narrator and each of the subjects he interviews contribute their version of Akhenaten, "the
truth" becomes increasingly evanescent. Akhenaten encompasses all of the contradictions his
subjects see in him: at once cruel and empathic, feminine and barbaric, mad and divinely
inspired, his character, as Mahfouz imagines him, is eerily modern, and fascinatingly
ethereal. An ambitious and exceptionally lucid and accessible book, Akhenaten is a work only
Mahfouz could render so elegantly, so irresistibly.

From Publishers WeeklyNobel-winning Egyptian novelist Mahfouz (The Cairo Trilogy)
appropriates, to wonderful effect, the craft of the biographer in these 14 elegant fictional
testimonies on the brief but dazzling reign of the "heretic" pharaoh Akhenaten and his enigmatic
queen, Nefertiti. First published in Arabic in 1985, newly translated into English, the narrative
comprises many subjective versions of the early religious zealot Akhenaten's rule. Twenty years
after the end of his reign, witnesses, royalty and relatives recount their stories to a young
nobleman's son, Meriamun, who professes a passion for unearthing the truth. The particulars of
Akhenaten's reign are unquestioned: the son of the great pharaoh Amenhotep III and Queen
Tiye, Akhenaten is a sickly, irreverent and spiritually inclined young man who ascends the throne
when his brother dies. Inspired by religious visions, Akhenaten scorns Egypt's traditional
pantheism and declares his devotion to the One and Only God. When his fervor leads him to
decree that his religion shall be Egypt's creed, the pharaoh offends the all-powerful priests and
invites civil dissension and foreign invasion. Eventually, he dies alone in his deserted city. Some
of the narrators remain sympathetic to Akhenaten, including the heartbroken former royal
sculptor Bek, who designed the shining new city of Aketaten. The High Priest of Amun, on the
other hand, bitterly rues the era of the "mad king," while Ay, father of Nefertiti and former
counselor to Akhenaten, diplomatically vacillates. The record culminates with Nefertiti's
impassioned confession, though intentionally readers are left wondering: Which point of view are
we supposed to believe? The making of history, like fiction, dwells in its infinite ramifications, and



Mahfouz, ever the masterly stylist, accomplishes his lesson flawlessly. (Mar.)Copyright 2000
Reed Business Information, Inc.From BooklistIn a novel set during the eleventh century B.C.,
Mahfouz details the story of a young boy, Meriamum, who seeks to uncover the "truth" about the
titular character, the recently deceased pharaoh. Akhenaten, Egypt's first monotheistic ruler,
endured a controversial reign, during which he struggled to impart his divine vision to an
unwilling nation. Armed with a letter of introduction, Meriamum is granted interviews with those
closest to the pharaoh: a diverse array of characters that include the high priest, childhood
friends, soldiers, a harem member, and finally Nefertiti, Akhenaten's wife. As Meriamum pieces
together the disparate accounts, both he and the reader are given a fascinating glimpse of
Akhenaten, a man compelled to follow his faith no matter how disastrous the consequences.
Mahfouz populates his engrossing novel with characters that are believably human and flawed;
their conflicts with religion and politics have a timeless quality to which readers will respond.
Although some might complain that the content of the interviews often becomes repetitive,
readers interested in ancient Egypt will find this book immensely appealing. Brendan
DowlingFrom Kirkus ReviewsA first US publication of a 1985 novel, by the 1988 Nobel laureate,
examines the life of the ``heretic'' pharaoh of Egypt's 18th dynasty (of, roughly, the 14th century
b.c.), whose stubborn embrace of monotheism challenged his culture's most cherished
traditions and may have precipitated his early death. The recollections of Akhenaten's
supporters and enemiesincluding various counselors and subordinates, the military leaders who
deplored his ``madness,'' and his alluring queen Nefertiti (said to resemble ``a mysterious
carving with no inscription to explain it'')solicited by a scholarly young nobleman who seeks to
separate the (ever elusive) truth from legend, comprise a fascinating indirect picture of a
uniquely tormented, perhaps genuinely visionary soul. Mahfouz is a marvel: a fabulist of real
genius whose expressive power and mastery of narrative economy haven't diminished an iota in
more than a half-century of inspired literary achievement. -- Copyright ©2000, Kirkus
Associates, LP. All rights reserved.ReviewPraise for Naguib Mahfouz:"The greatest writer in one
of the most widely understood languages in the world, a storyteller of the first order in any
idiom." —Vanity Fair"A Dickens of the Cairo cafes." —Newsweek"The incredible variety of
Naguib Mahfouz's writings continue to dazzle our eyes." —The Washington Post"Naguib
Mahfouz virtually invented the novel as an Arab form. He excels at fusing deep emotion and
soap opera." —The New York Times Book Review"Mahfouz's work is freshly nuanced and
hauntingly lyrical. The Nobel Prize acknowledges the universal significance of his fiction." —Los
Angeles Times Book ReviewFrom the Inside FlapFrom the winner of the Nobel Prize for
Literature and author of the Cairo trilogy, comes Akhenaten, a fascinating work of fiction about
the most infamous pharaoh of ancient Egypt.In this beguiling new novel, originally published in
1985 and now appearing for the first time in the United States, Mahfouz tells with extraordinary
insight the story of the "heretic pharaoh," or "sun king,"--and the first known monotheistic ruler--
whose iconoclastic and controversial reign during the 18th Dynasty (1540-1307 B.C.) has
uncanny resonance with modern sensibilities. Narrating the novel is a young man with a



passion for the truth, who questions the pharaoh's contemporaries after his horrible death--
including Akhenaten's closest friends, his most bitter enemies, and finally his enigmatic wife,
Nefertiti--in an effort to discover what really happened in those strange, dark days at
Akhenaten's court. As our narrator and each of the subjects he interviews contribute their
version of Akhenaten, "the truth" becomes increasingly evanescent. Akhenaten encompasses
all of the contradictions his subjects see in him: at once cruel and empathic, feminine and
barbaric, mad and divinely inspired, his character, as Mahfouz imagines him, is eerily modern,
and fascinatingly ethereal. An ambitious and exceptionally lucid and accessible book,
Akhenaten is a work only Mahfouz could render so elegantly, so irresistibly.From the Back
CoverFrom the winner of the Nobel Prize for Literature and author of the Cairo trilogy, comes
Akhenaten, a fascinating work of fiction about the most infamous pharaoh of ancient Egypt.In
this beguiling new novel, originally published in 1985 and now appearing for the first time in the
United States, Mahfouz tells with extraordinary insight the story of the "heretic pharaoh," or "sun
king,"--and the first known monotheistic ruler--whose iconoclastic and controversial reign during
the 18th Dynasty (1540-1307 B.C.) has uncanny resonance with modern sensibilities. Narrating
the novel is a young man with a passion for the truth, who questions the pharaoh's
contemporaries after his horrible death--including Akhenaten's closest friends, his most bitter
enemies, and finally his enigmatic wife, Nefertiti--in an effort to discover what really happened in
those strange, dark days at Akhenaten's court. As our narrator and each of the subjects he
interviews contribute their version of Akhenaten, "the truth" becomes increasingly evanescent.
Akhenaten encompasses all of the contradictions his subjects see in him: at once cruel and
empathic, feminine and barbaric, mad and divinely inspired, his character, as Mahfouz imagines
him, is eerily modern, and fascinatingly ethereal. An ambitious and exceptionally lucid and
accessible book, Akhenaten is a work only Mahfouz could render so elegantly, so
irresistibly.About the AuthorNaguib Mahfouz was born in Cairo in 1911 and began writing when
he was seventeen. His nearly forty novels and hundreds of short stories range from re-
imaginings of ancient myths to subtle commentaries on contemporary Egyptian politics and
culture. Of his many works, most famous is The Cairo Trilogy, consisting of Palace Walk (1956),
Palace of Desire (1957), and Sugar Street (1957), which focuses on a Cairo family through three
generations, from 1917 until 1952. In 1988, he was the first writer in Arabic to be awarded the
Nobel Prize in Literature. He died in August 2006.Read more
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Douglas Tilden, “Interesting book. This book is really for Egyptologists. Loosely based on the
history of Akhenaten’s reign it isn’t exactly verified history. Presents a version of the reality of
Egypt’s monotheistic pharaoh.”

Ebook Library Reader 51539, “Interpretation from an alternate perspective. First, the writing is
spare and haunting: Mahfouz did win a Nobel Prize, after all. The different perspectives of each
character's recollections lend a distinct Rashamon flavor to the story. However, there is another
perspective, belonging to no character in the book, which I find illuminating.Many reviewers
approach the book from a secular Western perspective, even though its author was an Egyptian
muslim. As I understand it, Islamic tradition presents Muhammad as "the seal of the prophets",
the final and complete revelation of God's message - but not the first or only. Thus, their tradition
acknowledges several earlier, incomplete revelations of the message. In that tradition, Jesus is
seen as a legitimate prophet, though neither complete nor final. One perspective on this novel is
to view the character of Akhenaten in the light of this tradition: an early and incomplete prophet
of God's message. He got the monotheism right, he got the importance of love and mercy right,
but he let all his work be destroyed because he was pacifistic. He placed his trust in God and
refused to defend either Egypt or his new religion. Ultimately, Egypt was invaded by
opportunistic neighbors, the traditional polytheistic elites regained control (and legitimacy) by
defending the country, and his (incomplete) revelation was largely obliterated from the record. It
is interesting to note that there are various incomplete paraphrases of Muhammad's most
famous phrases throughout the book, strongly suggesting that Akhenaten is supposed to be
seen as one who got a partial glimpse of what Muhammed later saw completely.Of course, this
is a novel, not a history book: do not expect a scholarly discussion of the real Akhenaten. For
example, Nicholas Reeves' book claims that Akehnaten used monotheism as a tactic to seize
power from the many priests serving many gods, and that the whole concept of "prophet" is just
a secular propaganda trick to outflank other elites in competing for control of the malleable
masses. However, I think it is clear that Mahfouz was not writing history but using Akhenaten's
story as a vehicle to create beautiful prose and to tell a particular kind of story.I'm no expert, but I
think that the more one understands the cultural context of the author, the more one can
understand the unspoken overtones of phrases and anecdotes -- as well as the author's ability
to rise above the narrow perspectives of his youth. As I understand it, the traditional Islamic view
of ancient Egypt is one of unmitigated jahiliyya. Nevertheless, Mahfouz seems to be clearly
implying that there was at least one leader of great wisdom and virtue then, even if he was
ultimately crushed. When Sadat was killed, the first words of his assassin were "I have killed
Pharoah", reflecting the widespread image of the pharoahs as deserving of death. Yet Mahfouz
presents the pharaoh Akhenaten as receiving, understanding, and following God's guidance
(incompletely). It is, to borrow a po-mo term, "transgressive" - if you compare it to Islamic



traditional beliefs.At least for me, this interpretation added a new layer of complexity and nuance
to both the details and overall arc of an already excellent novel.”

Gary Kern, “DECEPTIVELY SIMPLE. AKHETATEN: DWELLER IN TRUTH is a deceptively
simple novel that bears more than one reading. Its ancient Egyptian narrator, Meriamun, sets out
to discover the truth of Akhenaten's rule soon after the heretical pharoah has died, but while
many of his contemporaries are still alive. With a letter of introduction from his influential father,
he interviews the High Priest of Amun, the god abolished by Akhenaten, and Haremhab, the
chief of state security, both of whom had reason to oppose the new pharoah; also Meri-Ra, the
high priest of the new religion; Ay the Sage, Akhenaten's councelor and father of Nefertiti; and
several others, including a woman from the harem. Each interview forms a chapter, and each
contemporary tells a different version of the same events. As we read from chapter to chapter,
we see these events shifting and revolving around the enigmatic role of Nefertiti, Akhenaten's
beautiful wife, whom the narrator saves for the last and longest interview.The whole thing might
be merely a clever literary play, a variation on the device of Akutagawa's story "In a Grove" (a
device made famous by the movie "Roshomon"), in which different eyewitness accounts of a
murder are mutually contradictory and impossible to reconcile, leaving one to wonder about the
truth of any event; save that in this story one event is historically certain. It is that Akhenaten
promulgated a revolutionary doctrine of monotheism, abolished the other gods and caused the
ruin of the state. Therefore the different viewpoints of his contemporaries reflect not just the
difficulty of establishing fact from personal testimony, but the psychological reactions of
individuals to a religious upheaval, reactions that in themselves undermine the project's chances
for success. Akhenaten proclaimed the One and Only God, the Sole Creator, a god of love, non-
violence and non-resistance, and these friends and foes, voicing attitudes that range from
acceptance and adoration to outrage and murderous resentment, demonstrate that the policy of
"all you need is love" is foredoomed.Mahfouz's writing is spare and elegant, and the translation
is neat and clean, though littered with modern terms and concepts that are clearly anachronistic.
Yet it appears that the author does not seek so much to recreate the particularity of ancient times
as to engage in an Egyptian daydream as plain and unadorned as the pyramids and desert
sands. However, those pyramids and sands are deceptive, and much can be found underneath.
It would be interesting, for example, to explore how much Mahfouz drew from historical sources
and how much he invented whole cloth. Also I wonder about the original Arabic, whether it has
the word "Allah" standing in the places where we read "God." If so, it may be that this story of a
prophet and his universal god makes a comment on Islam as well as on revelation, religious
worship and brotherly love in general.”

John Gossman, “Fun exploration of the subjectivity of politics and history. Each chapter takes
the form of an interview with a character who knew Ahkenaten and witnessed his reign and
attempted religious revolution. While the bones of each character’s story is the same, they



diverge wildly on their judgement of Ahkenaten’s character, motivations, and appeal. Some think
he was a madman and heretic, others a genius and holy prophet. Furthermore, each character
has a different view on the others, and of course we can’t judge whether they are truthful about
themselves.Mahfouz chooses a few questionable interpretations of the history of Ahkenaten:
that he was a pacifist and physically weak and androgenous. Some of these theories have been
debunked, and it could be useful to have at least a acquaintance with the historical/
archeological record. But ultimately I think Mahfouz was writing about how any historical (or
journalstic) account is biased not only by the writer but by the perspective of the eyewitnesses.A
fun and quick read.”

Elizabeth Taylor, “Who was he?. This is a very interesting little book. It central theme is
Akenaten the Sun King who was infamous as a pharaoh both for his rejection of the ancient
religons but also in popular fiction for his wife Nefertitti. Akenaten however is not someone who
appears in this book nor is this a potted piece of fiction outlinning his life. It is something more
profound and with many parallels for any moment in human history. The narrator of the novel
lives at a time not long after the death of Akenaten and he seeks the 'truth' behind the pharaoh's
religon. The novel follows our narrator as he interviews living witnesses to the kings life, each
chapter is a different interview/perspective on the events that took place. The points of view
expressed are all completely different, some hate him, some love him, some admire him, some
loath him, some don't understanded him however at the end of the novel we have a much more
complete picture of a character than if we had read a fictional biography. Naguib Mahfouz has a
wonderful way of writing, its easy to read and very simple yet it is beautiful in conveying profound
meaning. At the end of the novel the reader is left to make their own mind up and to reflect that
the life of the pharaoh who was vilified for his beliefs is as relevant today as it was more than
3000 years ago.”

Arpan Kr. Saha, “The fact that individual perceptions shape humainty's opinion is shown in a
wonderful way. Definitely an ideal starting point fo. This is Rashomon on steroids.The fact that
individual perceptions shape humainty's opinion is shown in a wonderful way. Definitely an ideal
starting point for someone preparing for a Mahfouz binge.The fact that the author is extremely
well read himself strikes out beautifully. The heretic pharaoh Akenaton or Akhenaten is an
embodiment of man's reasoning abilities, along with a nice helping of compassion ; but how his
family, peers and subjects perceive his rule and untimely death and how that shapes
Meriamun's own interpretation, is surprisingly well sketched and enjoyable and also mildly
shocking at times.Ideally one should not take more than a day or two to finish this, and an ideal
next book would be Miramar, which follows the same Rashomon-esque rubric.A very enjoyable
read.”

Grace, “The first monotheistic religion in the history of humanity. A thoughtful book describing



the same facts from different points of few. Complex and beautiful. A hunting story of a dream
that turned to a nightmare.”

maggie, “Magdalena Zajaczkowski. El libro interesantisimo. Permite entender bien el personaje
de Ajenaton y al mismo tiempo el momento historicos y en general la historia de la
humanidad.La traduccion no muy acertada.”

Sumit Basu, “Five Stars. I liked the book very much as such it is the best by the Naguib Mahfouz”

The book by Derek Sayer has a rating of  5 out of 4.3. 153 people have provided feedback.
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